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Matthew 12 Pt 4 Good Fruit or Bad 
Jesus has just completed healing a man, with a withered hand, on the Sabbath. He 
did it in front of many witnesses, while in the synagogue. The Pharisees believed 
He violated the law and traditions of the Sabbath. Jesus told them, if their lamb 
fell into a pit, the law allowed a man to pull the lamb out of the pit, on the 
Sabbath. If the law allowed a man to save an animal, how much more important is 
a man than an animal?  

Jesus left the synagogue and was followed by a multitude, many of them needed 
healing. Jesus healed them all. Next, the religious leaders tested Jesus again. The 
scribes and Pharisees brought a blind and mute man, who was demon possessed, 
to Jesus to heal. They wanted to see Him violate the Sabbath in front of more 
witnesses. Jesus cast out the demons and healed the man. Rather than getting 
upset many people were impressed. Some of them asked if Jesus was the Son of 
David, a name for the promised Messiah. The scribes and Pharisees were shocked 
and told all the people, Jesus was not the Messiah. They said He cast out demons 
and healed the sick by the power of a demon called Beelzebub. The religious 
leaders said this, attempting to shame Jesus in front of the people. Jesus 
responded to the scribes and Pharisees by telling them about the unforgiven sin of 
blasphemy against the Holy Spirit. Jesus continues to address the people, including 
the religious leaders.  

 

33 “Either make the tree good and its fruit good, or else make the tree bad and 
its fruit bad; for a tree is known by its fruit.  

The first time I read these few verses I thought it was teaching me how to identify 
what type of tree I was looking at. I’m not very knowledgeable about trees. I can 
tell the difference from a pine tree with needles and an oak tree with leaves. I’m 
not sure about an apple tree compared to an orange tree. If I look at a tree and 
see apples, I know it’s an apple tree. I don’t know what an orange tree looks like. If 
I see a tree, with branches full of oranges, I know it must be an orange tree.  

It occurred to me; God was not teaching how to identify an apple tree from an 
orange tree. After I read the verses, in context many times, I discovered Jesus was 
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showing me how to tell the difference between good fruit and its source compared 
to bad fruit and its source. We are not comparing apples to oranges, we are 
comparing apples to apples, figs to figs or grapes to grapes. We are comparing 
good fruit to bad fruit and apply it to good men and bad men and their fruit. 

The verse says, “Either make the tree and its fruit good, or else make the tree bad 
and its fruit bad”. You nor I can’t make a tree, only God can make a tree. What 
does a tree do? When you look closely at a good tree it’s a miraculous thing. An 
apple tree starts with a very small seed. Everything needed to make the tree, 
except good soil nourishment, rain, and sunshine, is in that tiny seed. When you 
place it in good soil, and it receives rain and sunshine it begins to grow. The seed 
will grow thousands of times, its original size, and become a large tree. 

The good tree will take in bad air, process it through its system and produce good 
air. Each tree is a clean air factory. Not only does the tree produce clean air from 
bad air, it also produces fruit, such as apples. This one tree cleans the air we 
breathe and produces healthy food to eat, provided it’s a good tree. Today we can 
put a man on the moon. We can send back photos, from a machine passing 
around the planet Mars, back to Earth. But our greatest scientist and engineers 
don’t have the knowledge and technology to create a tree. So how can we make 
tree good or bad? 

I checked to see if the word “make” was it actually in the original text or if it was 
just added to the English bible to try to help us understand the text. According to 
Strong’s concordance and word studies, the word “make” is translated from the 
original language. How can I make a tree good, if I can’t create a tree? I start with 
a seed, created by God. I can determine what kind of ground it goes in. It must be 
good soil that will provide nourishment. I even have the ability to work on the soil 
and better prepare it to receive the seed, by tilling it and fertilizing it. I have the 
ability to be sure to place the seed where there is just enough sunshine, too much 
and it could dry out, too little and it will stunt its growth or kill it.  I can make sure 
it receives plenty of water and I can make sure to keep weeds and destructive 
insects away from it. Remember, when God created the garden of Eden, He put 
Adam in the garden to work the garden. Man was designed to work.  

In order to make a tree bad I can plant a good seed in rocky or shallow soil, where 
it will not make deep roots. I can place it in a location where it won’t get much 
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sunshine. I can place it where it won’t receive much rain or fail to water it. You can 
grow a tree like this, but it will not produce good fruit. The tree either will not 
produce any fruit or it will produce fruit that is small, hard and bitter. The bad fruit 
verifies a tree as a bad tree. Jesus was using a story of two trees to illustrate the 
teaching of the scribes and Pharisees. Jesus teaching produces good fruit. The 
signs are the blind see, the lame walk, leapers are cleansed, and demons are cast 
out. The Pharisees produced no good fruit. Even the people could tell they were 
hypocrites full of pride and self-worth, speaking against the miracles of God. The 
religious leaders held the people to the letter of the law but did not keep the true 
law of God. God had told them He would rather they have mercy than sacrifice, 
but they showed no mercy. They condemned the poor and the weak, the orphan 
and the widow. They had no good fruit. They only produced condemnation and 
evil.  

In the lives of men today, the seed is the Gospel of Jesus Christ. The soil is the 
hearts of men. The nourishment, sunshine and water are the Word of God. The 
fruit is faith, hope and love.   

1 Corinthians 13 New King James Version (NKJV) 

1 Though I speak with the tongues of men and of angels, but have not love, I have 
become sounding brass or a clanging cymbal. 2 And though I have the gift of 
prophecy, and understand all mysteries and all knowledge, and though I have all 
faith, so that I could remove mountains, but have not love, I am nothing. 3 And 
though I bestow all my goods to feed the poor, and though I give my body to be 
burned, but have not love, it profits me nothing. 

4 Love suffers long and is kind; love does not envy; love does not parade itself, is 
not puffed up; 5 does not behave rudely, does not seek its own, is not provoked, 
thinks no evil; 6 does not rejoice in iniquity, but rejoices in the truth; 7 bears all 
things, believes all things, hopes all things, endures all things. 

8 Love never fails. But whether there are prophecies, they will fail; whether there 
are tongues, they will cease; whether there is knowledge, it will vanish away. 9 For 
we know in part and we prophesy in part. 10 But when that which is perfect has 
come, then that which is in part will be done away. 



4 
 

11 When I was a child, I spoke as a child, I understood as a child, I thought as a 
child; but when I became a man, I put away childish things. 12 For now we see in a 
mirror, dimly, but then face to face. Now I know in part, but then I shall know just 
as I also am known. 

13 And now abide faith, hope, love, these three; but the greatest of these is love. 

 

34 Brood of vipers! How can you, being evil, speak good things? For out of the 
abundance of the heart the mouth speaks.  

Jesus identifies the scribes and Pharisees as a brood of vipers. You don’t see the 
word brood much anymore. It means offspring or children. Jesus says these 
religious leaders are the children of vipers, which is snakes. Jesus doesn’t just call 
them snakes, but a brood of poison snakes. Jesus is identifying the religious 
leaders as children of Satan. He does this for the benefit of his twelve disciples and 
other Jews watching and listening. Jesus asks the religious leaders how they, being 
evil, can even speak good things?  

I have acquaintances who haven’t been to church in a long time. A few of them 
have never been in a church and say they never will. I’ve asked them why. They 
said they felt people looked down on them, because they didn’t live the same way 
and had different values. They thought most so-called Christians were mean 
spirited and hypocrites. Jesus didn’t call us to condemn the world. In the book of 
John chapter three, Jesus says He didn’t come into the world to condemn, that the 
world was condemned already.  John 3: 17 For God did not send His Son into the 
world to condemn the world, but that the world through Him might be saved. 

18 “He who believes in Him is not condemned; but he who does not believe is 
condemned already, because he has not believed in the name of the only begotten 
Son of God. 19 And this is the condemnation, that the light has come into the 
world, and men loved darkness rather than light, because their deeds were evil. 20 
For everyone practicing evil hates the light and does not come to the light, lest his 
deeds should be exposed. 

The scribes and Pharisees are not guiding people to God through faith. They are 
scattering people away from God and away from faith. They are pushing people 
away from faith in Jesus. They are leading them to keep the law even though they 
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are not keeping the law. The law was never meant to justify or redeem a person. 
The purpose of the law was to show men they were already condemned, because 
they had already failed to keep the law. See the book of Romans.  

35 A good man out of the good treasure of his heart brings forth good things, 
and an evil man out of the evil treasure brings forth evil things.  

What is a treasure of the heart? It’s what a person considers most important. It’s 
something they think very highly of, something they treasure, something they 
deem vitally important. A man should treasure his wife, a woman will treasure her 
children, a rich man will treasure his gold and possessions. A good man will 
treasurer truth, justice and mercy. He will keep them as treasures of importance in 
his heart. An evil man will treasure pride, greed, judgement, lust, worldly 
possessions and power. What is in a man’s heart will come out when he speaks, 
especially if he is momentarily not in control of his mouth. I remember working on 
my car and my wrench slipped and my knuckles slammed into the car’s engine. At 
that moment, I couldn’t believe what came out of my mouth. I had to repent of 
the words I spoke. Why did I do that? I said those words because they were in my 
heart. How did they get in my heart? I put them there. I put them there by 
listening to other men’s speech. I put them there by watching too much violence 
and bad language on TV. I have allowed things to enter my home, through 
television that I would never have allowed through my front door. It’s like having 
two dogs trying to control you. Which one will win control? The strongest one. 
Which one will be the strongest? The one you feed the most. You can’t expect to 
have a good heart by hearing the word of God a few hours a week and listening to 
the world the rest of the week. Before you can even hear God, you must give your 
heart to God.  

The scribes and Pharisees spent many hours in the law of Moses, but they 
interpreted the law through oral traditions and Jewish Rabi teachings and 
interpretations, that were outside the law. They would interpret the law, in such a 
way, that they could keep it. The Jewish leaders interpreted the word of God 
through worldly pride and without mercy. God had said He preferred mercy and 
not sacrifice, but the religious leaders had no mercy and preferred sacrifice.  

Jesus gives the people a life truth. This is a natural law he informs us about, that is 
as strong and serious as the law of gravity. A man can tell me he doesn’t believe in 
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the law of gravity, but it won’t make any difference to gravity. Let that man step 
off the edge of a building and gravity will kick in. The man will move toward the 
ground and there is nothing he can do about it. The law of gravity will even 
determine what speed the man will descend. 

Jesus says there is a universal law which says a man will speak out of the 
abundance of his heart. The abundance of the heart is what your heart is full of, to 
the point of overflowing. If your heart is full of good, when you speak, good will 
come out. You can’t help it. When your heart is full of evil your words will be evil.  

When we speak of the heart, we’re not talking about the muscle in your chest that 
pumps blood. I’m talking about your inner self, the real you, your spiritual self. 
Before being redeemed by God, a man doesn’t have the ability to do true good, 
these few verses say so.  

36 But I say to you that for every idle word men may speak, they will give 
account of it in the day of judgment. 37 For by your words you will be justified, 
and by your words you will be condemned.” 

Jesus speaks of a future time of judgement, standing before the Great White 
Throne of God. The King of everything will be sitting on that throne. When this 
group of scribes and Pharisees stand before that throne, they will see a man 
sitting there. The man will be the Son of David, the Messiah. He will sit on the 
throne as their judge. In that day, when they look upon Him, they will recognize 
Him as the same Jesus, who called them a brood of vipers. In that day every one of 
them will confess Jesus is the King of Kings and the Lord of Lords. 

Revelation 20: 11 Then I saw a great white throne and Him who sat on it, from 
whose face the earth and the heaven fled away. And there was found no place for 
them. 12 And I saw the dead, small and great, standing before God, and books 
were opened. And another book was opened, which is the Book of Life. And the 
dead were judged according to their works, by the things which were written in 
the books.  

13 The sea gave up the dead who were in it, and Death and Hades delivered up 
the dead who were in them. And they were judged, each one according to his 
works. 14 Then Death and Hades were cast into the lake of fire. This is the second 



7 
 

death. 15 And anyone not found written in the Book of Life was cast into the lake 
of fire.  (NKJV) 

This is a frightful scene, which will occur. All who died without true faith will stand 
before this throne and will be judged. On what will they be judged? Matthew 12 
says they will give an account of every idle word. What does it mean every idle 
word? 

 According to Strong’s concordance – the Greek word for IDLE is an Adjective (ar-
gos') Definition: inactive, idle Usage: idle, lazy, thoughtless, unprofitable, injurious. 

I always thought people would be judged by their deeds. The bible says they will 
be judged by their words, because their words reveal what was in their heart. At 
the judgement throne, there will be a book of each person’s life opened. 
Everything the person did or said will be revealed in this book. Some things they 
may be proud of, but even these will soon cause them shame when God reveals 
the reasons in their heart of what they did and why they did it.  

Will believers be at this judgement? NO. Believers have already been judged. They 
were judged while living on earth. They were judged when they confessed to Jesus, 
they were guilty of sin and deserved death. Jesus agreed and found them guilty. 
Jesus then took their guilty sin and placed it on Himself and their sins were judged 
by God. Our sins were placed on Jesus and He was found guilty of every idle word 
we spoke. Our penalty was death and Jesus was executed on the cross of Calvary, 
in our place. He was buried, because He took our judgement and died for us. After 
three days Jesus arose from the grave, in a resurrected eternal body, because our 
sin debt was paid in full and could no longer keep Him in the grave. As a result, our 
name was written in the Lamb’s Book of Life. Anyone who did not accept this gift 
from God, paid for by Jesus the Christ, will stand before the Great White Throne 
and be judged. They will be found guilty by an overwhelming amount of evidence 
and will be condemned. 

Some will say, how can a loving God send anyone to a burning Hell? God gave His 
only begotten Son to suffer the penalty of sin, in the place of those who were 
guilty, and the lost rejected what Jesus did. Jesus did all the work and offered 
salvation as a gift and it was rejected. Everyone who stands in judgement before 
the Great White Throne deserves hell, because they refused to believe on the only 
be gotten Son of God. 
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Where do you stand today? Is your fruit good or is it bad? 


